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Parish 2000 is a three year Archdiocesan parish renewal program,
with a basic aim of developing a deeper sense of community through
a focus on small faith-groups meeting to reflect on the scriptures.
These weekly meetings took place during Lent and allowed us to
reflect on the Liturgy of the Word of the following Sunday.

Father Paul chose the initial planning team in August, 1990. The
Prayer, Awareness, Liturgy and Small Group teams were established
subsequently.

Whilst the success of Parish 2000 is not measured in numbers but in |
the development of people who are working towards a better and

more fulfilled parish, it is significant to note that in the 1991 Lenten
program over 450 parishioners were involved in some 46 groups.

Of these approximately 3% were non—catholics and 12% were

catholics who are not regular church goers.

The first year of the program was completed with a special
thanksgiving Mass and Parish assembly held in the grounds of St.
Martha's on 28th April, 1991.

A marquee was erected as an insurance against the weather, but the
day was perfect for an outdoor function. So well had the ladies
organised the distribution of food that people could sit down
together to enjoy one another's company, and rejoice in what they
had so far accomplished through Parish 2000.







THE PASTORAL COUNCIL

The Pastoral Council is a special ministry which assists the Parish
Priest to discern the prioritics and the best ways to develop the
pastoral and spiritual care of the parish.

The St. Martha's Pastoral Council consists of four ex officio
members, namely the Parish Priest and Assistant priest, the Pastoral
Sister and the Principal of the parish school. Six members are
clected by the parishioners from a broad section of the parish to
serve for a period of not less than twelve months.

A basic statement of purpose for a typical Pastoral Council would
be:
- To discern future directions for the Parish and
formulate appropriate policy.

- To review policies and goals for Parish Groups to
make sure they reflect the overall purpose and
direction of the Parish and the requirements of
the Parish Community.

- To help solve problems brought to the Pastoral
Council by persons delegated by the Parish Priest
as responsible for individual ministries and by
individual parishioners.

. To participate with the Parish Priest and the
ministries in the decision-making process.

. To listen to the concerns and needs of the
parishioners so that policy and decisions
reflect the needs of all parishioners.

- To communicate the goals, policies and decisions
of the Pastoral Council to the entire parish
community and to be accountable to the parish
community.
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PARISH FINANCE COMMITTEE

The Archbishop of Sydney, Cardinal Clancy, requires each Parish
Priest to establish a Finance Committee to provide advice to the
Parish Priest concerning parish finances.

The Committee meets regularly and reviews the state of the finances
in terms of both revenue and expenditure. It advises on repairs and
maintenance to parish buildings and ensures that appropriate parish
insurances are in place. It also reviews the accounts and requires
that the accounts are audited each year.

Thus the Committee has as its central purpose assistance to the
Parish Priest while at the same time provides, through its members
and meetings, the opportunity for parishioners to express their views
on parish financial matters. It also prepares an annual report that is
read out at the Masses once a year.

In this way the Cardinal has ensured that there is a mechanism for
parishioners to play an active part in the administration of parish
finances. It also ensures that the Parish Priest has available a group
of parishioners who can offer advice and whom he can consult.

Father Dermot O'Rourke

Sr. Delma Richardson, O.P.
Pastor Emeritus
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MINISTERS OF THE EUCHARIST

Special Ministers of the Eucharist were introduced at St. Martha's in
1983. The faith of our parishioners is reflected in the number of
people who have come forward to be part of this ministry.
Eucharistic Ministers are commissioned at a special ceremony
during the Mass of the Lord's Supper on Holy Thursday evening.

Currently we have 48 Ministers of the Eucharist who assist in the
distribution of Communion during Mass and/or take Communion to
the sick in their homes or in the many Nursing Homes in the parish.
Those involved can be assured of the great joy and comfort they
bring to the sick and the aged. Parishioners, all of whom share the
responsibility of care for the sick and the aged, are indeed grateful to
the Eucharistic Ministers who assist in this care on their behalf.

Eucharistic Ministers are invited to complete a term of commitment
of one or two years and then step down for a while so that other

parishioners may have the opportunity of exercising their universal
priesthood in this important ministry.

READING MINISTRY

The word of God is something alive and active; it
cuts more incisively than any two—edged sword; it
can seek out the place where soul is divided from
spirit, or joints from marrow; it can pass judgement
on secret emotions and thoughts.

Hebrews 4.12

To the readers is entrusted the joyful task of presenting God's word
to His people.

At St. Martha's presently, there are thirty nine readers. They come
from a wide cross—section of the parish community. Some read as
husband/wife or father/son teams, others singly. Two readers are
assigned to each of the Sunday Masses. This means that each
person reads about once a month. At Sunday evening Mass the
young people, who make up a large section of the congregation,
provide the readers. Special provision is made for the Easter
Liturgies.

Because readers are from different walks of life there is a variation
in the "quality" which each of us brings to this ministry. However
there should be a basic accuracy and clarity of reading as a common
factor.

Efforts have been made to improve skills. Each reader is given a
copy of the publication, "Break Open the Word", which assists in
understanding the readings through offering explanations and
suggestions. A valuable list of pronunciations of those biblical
names of people and places occurring in the readings is provided at
the back of the publication. Some of us "went back to school" when
the Catholic Communications Centre provided Saturday classes to
help us proclaim God's word with more clarity, sensitivity and
understanding. A new microphone was recently installed to help the
"quiet" readers.

We can all join together in sharing God's word by listening
attentively and joining in the responses and the Gospel Acclamation.
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MUSIC LITURGY

The purposes of all liturgical ministries is to work together to help
the assembly bring itself to life, and this is true especially of the
music ministry. Unless liturgical music enhances and promotes the
theme and message of the worship, it ceases to be effective; indeed it
becomes an intrusion and a distraction.

St. Martha's Parish has always been blessed with talented, dedicated
and willing musicians and cantors who lead the liturgical music.
Unfortunately, however, a regular choir has never been part of its
history. For major celebrations, such as Easter and Christmas, a
small choir assembles for a number of practices. This causes
difficulties in the organising of the music liturgy generally, in that it
becomes extremely difficult to introduce new material, and keep up
with liturgical innovations. However, we are fortunate in having a
small group of generous musicians who, on the third Thursday of
every month, prepares the music for the following four Sundays.
This involves making a selection of hymns that reflect the theme and
message for each of the following Sundays.

They are subsequently typed and sent to the organists, musicians and
cantors, who then know beforehand a set of hymns that would be
suitable if they wish to use them. New hymns, Masses, etc. are also
sent to the cantors and organists who are encouraged to learn and
introduce them. In this way we have managed to do what you are all
witness to every Sunday.

There is always a need for more people to join our group: organists,
guitarists, violinists and other instrumentalists. We desperately need
people who are willing to join a small group and be trained to lead
the singing. This year four parishioners have been commissioned by
the parish to attend lirurgica[ﬁtrmsic courses.

The parish thanks this group of dedicated workers who give so
generously of their time and talent.
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CHILDREN'S SPECIAL LITURGY

During school terms at 10.00.a.m. Mass a children's Liturgy of the
Word takes place in the parish hall. After the penitential rite and the
prayer of the day,.the children are invited to go to their own liturgy,
while the adults hear the full readings of the day and listen to the
homily prepared by the celebrant. As we all know Biblical readings
are often difficult, obtruse and quite unintelligible to young children.
In order that they do not miss out on the intended instruction, a
number of generous people have volunteered to take the children,
Kindergarten to Year 6, to present the gospel message in concepts
and terms that they can readily understand.

These special liturgies help the children to understand the often
unfamiliar language and stories from another era and culture.
Sometimes they are shown slides in an attempt to help them
understand, for example the Passion of Jesus. More often stories
and drawings are used to present a simple explanation. Having had
their instruction the children lead the offertory procession back into
the church and then take their places beside their parents for the
Liturgy of the Eucharist.

Each Sunday we need two people to help with these liturgies: one to
take the very young, and one to take those in the upper primary
school, so we invite others to join in this rewarding ministry.

By right of Baptism we are all commissioned to spread the Good
News. What better way to start then to explain the Gospel Message
to the young!

The parish is indeed grateful to those who are already involved in
the children's liturgies, and remind them of the great value and

importance of their ministry.
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ALTAR SERVERS

A Committee of four parents is responsible for the altar servers at St.

Martha's. There are currently fifty—two boys carrying out altar
serving duties (six of these having recently been promoted to Senior
Altar Assistants).Boys are appointed to one of the eight groups in
the care of a Group Leader and serve on a roster system.

They begin their service in Year 4 and are encouraged to remain till
the end of Year 10. Several supervised outings are arranged
throughout the year to give the boys a sense of identity in their
ministry.

The parish relies on the generosity of parents to encourage their
boys to offer their services at the altar.

We are extremely grateful to the mothers who launder the altar
servers' robes.

ALTAR SOCIETY

Members of the Altar Society ensure that the sanctuary and sacristy
are fittingly prepared for the celebration of Mass. The group cares
for the sanctuary. This involves cleaning the floor, altar and other
sections of the sanctuary. They arrange flowers and prepare for the
celebration of Masses, Weddings and the Liturgical Seasons of the
Church.They also care for the sacristy, cleaning brassware and
sacred vessels, laundering linen and in general ensuring that all is
ready for the liturgy.

The group is small in number and there is presently a good
opportunity for an influx of some dedicated people to ensure that
this arduous but truly apostolic work continues into the year 2000.

ST. MARTHA'S SCHOOL

As one would expect, the history of a Catholic School beginning in
the twenties is closely tied in with the history of the specific
suburban Church. The first St. Martha's Church, which was
completed and opened in 1905, was the place of worship for
Catholics in the area until growth in population made it necessary to
build a bigger church in 1924. The old church now known to us all
as the Parish Hall then became available for a school. Up till this
time some children probably attended classes at Santa Sabina, where
a boarding school, taking primary as well as secondary students, had
been established in 1894. Others we know for certain went to
Concord parish school. Then in 1925 the Dominican Nuns were
asked by the Archbishop of Sydney to staff the Strathfield parish
school, St. Martha's. (Dominican Pioneers: O'Hanlon 1948:174).

There is extant in the school a photo of the first pupils — thirty nine
children ranging from first to sixth class. Sisters Mary Benignus
and Ambrose were their first teachers and all classes were taken in
the unpartitioned hall.

Enrolment increased along with the Catholic population through the
tv.rcdlgi:s and thirties until it became necessary to accommodate more
students.

In 1941 the main block of the present school was opened on the site
of a cottage left to the parish by Miss Kenna. Some thirty years later
the mezzanine floor was added to the Parish Hall to make two more
classrooms. The latest extension was added in 1981 to house years
1, 2, 3 and to provide a staff room for teachers.

The school today has an enrolment of 200 students : girls K - 6, and
boys K - 4 inclusive. It has a staff of thirteen. St. Martha's is a
small school by modern standards, and in many respects this is one
of its greatest assets. In a school of this size it is possible to foster a
family atmosphere where teachers, parents and students form a
close- knit community, where every child is given attention, space
and time to develop his or her unique personality free from too much
competitiveness, and pressure.






ENROLMENT POLICY (as laid down by the Sydney
Archdiocesan Catholic Schools Board):

Children from all families who are prepared to support Catholic

ideals and principles may be considered eligible for enrolment.

Priority in enrolment is to be given in the following order:

- Children of Catholic families,such families being
actively involved in the parish community or
communities on which the school depends;

. Children of Catholic families residing in other
parishes, such families being actively involved in
their home parishes;

» Children of Catholic families residing within the
parish/parishes on which the school depends;

- Children of Catholic families residing in other
parishes;

- Children of Orthodox or other Christian families;

- Children of families with other religious
convictions.
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CATECHIST GROUP

Strathfield Catechists have been active in the parish for the past
thirty years. They are involved in teaching the Catholic Faith to
Catholic children attending State Schools.

At present their ministry is to Catholic children at Homebush
Primary and Infant Schools and Chalmers Road Special School.
They also supply a number of Catechists to several other
surrounding parishes. Besides taking weekly classes when possible
the Catechists arrange special Masses at St. Martha's for the children
in the Primary School. They also support and are involved in the
Parish—based Sacramental Programmes which have been developed
in the parish over the past three years.

~ They annually conduct a Meet—the—Catechist Sunday, at which

Catechists, children and their families gather for a barbecue lunch.

An end-of-year awarding of Certificates was commenced last year
with great success.

Members of the group are provided with training courses conducted
by the Confraternity of Christian Doctrine (CCD), covering
Doctrine, Scripture and Class procedure at all levels. Lesson
programmes and pupil activity books are also available from the
CCID, these being continually updated to cater for the needs of the
children.

Many new members commence as aides to teaching Catechists and
gain valuable experience in this way before taking a class of their
own. The Catechists attend a day's retreat each year and are
encouraged to develop their spirituality through prayer and reading.

The group meets cach month in the Presbytery. Volunteers are
always welcome.
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OUR LADY OF LORETO NURSING HOME

Loreto is a nursing home for the aged located at 167 Albert Road,
Strathfield. It accommodates up to 205 residents, and provides
specialist aged care facilities.Recently a day respite care centre was
opened at the home to cater for the needs of a small number of non-

resident aged people.

The home was set up as a private nursing home by Miss Eileen
Cullen in 1936. It accommodated 16 patients in an old house and a
cottage. St. Vincent de Paul Society purchased the home in 1947,
however it continued to function under Miss Cullen's control until
1965. At Miss Cullen's request the Society then took over running
the home which had 70 patients.The home was rebuilt progressively
between 1966 and 1976, all the old buildings being demolished in
1969.

Since 1974 the home has received government funding as a public
hospital. Under these funding arrangements 50 of the 205 patients
may be nominated by the Department of Health for short term
rehabilitation purposes. Long term residents have been accepted
from all over New South Wales. However, most are drawn from the
inner western metropolitan area.

Loreto is concerned primarily with the quality of care provided.
This is emphasised in the Home's objective to provide a warm,
friendly and safe environment in which the physical, spiritual and
psycho-social needs of each individual patient are respected,
assessed and evaluated.

Residents, patients and staff of Loreto form an important grouping
in the St. Martha's parish community and the active involvement of
parishioners through volunteer and visitation programs is welcome.

Enquiries on how you may contribute to the home's work of caring
for the aged may be directed to the home. :
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ST MARY'S VILLA - HOSTEL & NURSING HOME,
CONCORD

The establishment of St. Mary's Villa was undertaken by Rev.
Father W.J. Delaney, P.P. and the parishioners of Concord.

The project began in 1974 with the purchase of a single cottage in
Burton Street, Concord. Initially the cottage was used as a
Community Centre. In 1975 an adjacent cottage was purchased and
the two were linked with a walkway. Three more adjacent cottages

were purchased, then all five cottages were demolished and on the
site building commenced.

The Villa was completed in 1985 and on 7th July of that year was
blessed by His Eminence Cardinal Edward B. Clancy and opened by
the Hon Robert J. Hawke, A.C., Prime Minister of Australia.

There are 43 beds in the Hostel, 34 beds in the Nursing Home.

A number of surrounding parishes subsidise beds in the Nursing
Home. Strathfield subsidises four beds. This gives the parish some

priority as to the occupancy of those four beds.

When a bed vacancy occurs the nursing Home advises our Parish
Priest who must nominate, within 24 hours, a person to fill that
vacancy. It is necessary therefore that the Panish Priest be advised
of people eligible for Nursing Home placement.

CARE GROUP

The St. Martha's Care Group was formed in February, 1988. Its aim
is to supplement pastoral care in the Parish. Members are
encouraged to assist with meals, visit the sick, arrange and help with
Healing Masses four times a year, and take greetings and a small gift
from the Parish to those in Nursing Homes at Easter and Christmas.

Our Patron Saint is Francis of Assisi and his special peace prayer is
always said at the beginning of the meetings.
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EVENINGS FOR THE ENGAGED

This Catholic course for marriage preparation deals with many
themes including -

Is Love Just a Feeling?
Communication : My Gift to You

You are God's Gift to Me

Sex : Day Long Caring for Each Other
Our Sacrament for Others : Matrimony
Let's be Open

There are many questions raised and some answers suggested which
the couples sort through on their own, with an opportunity for group
discussion if this is wanted. The emphasis is on celebrating the
goodness we give to each other, with a realistic attitude to the
challenges presented by a decision that is forever, by the grace of

Most referrals are by local Priests who allow their presenters to
share in preparing their couples for marriage in the Church.

Many presenting couples and their families remark upon the Gift
and the honour of having these precious engaged couples in their
homes for six, two—hour meetings.

This course is for the highly motivated engaged couples who are
willing to put in additional time each week in reading and answering
their beloved's private sharings.

Courses are held every two to three months.







ANTIOCH COMMUNITY

Antioch is a parish based ministry of youth to youth. It is for young
people of high school age (equivalent to years 1l and 12) and a little
older. Its aims are to help our youth develop a love of Jesus and His
Church through an experience of community, a community where
they are always welcome and where they can find a relevant and
supportive environment.

Antioch functions through the leadership and involvement of youth.
By listening, sharing, supporting and challenging one another, they
help one another to see their own personal situation more clearly in
the light of the Gospel message.

Adult support provided by the priest, religious and married couples
is essential to the movement. Although in the background and low
key, adults provide maturity, guidance and follow—through. The
married couples have a special role in Antioch through the
sacrament of matrimony and their witness of commitment to each
other.

STRATHFIELD ANTIOCH COMMUNITY mects cach Sunday
evening in the Parish Hall after 6.00.p.m. Mass. The meetings run
from approximately 7.00.p.m. and conclude between 9.00.p.m. —
9.15.p.m.

PARISH BUS

For some years now, we have been most fortunate in having a Bus at
St. Martha's. Not a weck goes by that it is not used to assist in some
form of Parish activity. Every Sunday the bus picks up as many as
25 elderly parishioners, and brings them to 10.a.m. Mass. Without
this service many parishioners would be unable to attend Mass.

Our bus is also a great support to the St. Vincent de Paul Conference
of St. Martha's, in taking society members and volunteers on day
outings. It is out way of saying "Thanks" to the S.V.De Paul Society
for the wonderful work they do in loving and caring for those who
call on them for help and assistance.

The bus also picks up school children from local Government
Schools to bring them to Mass, etc. as well as supporting our own
Parish Schools; and there are many other "jobs" our bus is called on
to do.

Our Parish volunteer bus drivers — Tom Cahill, Don Spicer and Jack
Langrell, are very much appreciated and would like to add to their
ranks some back—up drivers. If you have a Class 3 Licence please
don't hesitate to join the ranks of this special group

[~
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SERRA INNER WEST CLUB

In 1771 a year before Captain Cook visited Australia, a Franciscan
Pricest, Father Junipero Serra, chose a site for a first mission in
California. It was at a small town called Carmel. His followers
went on to found another twenty—one mission stations.

Serra International was formed in 1934 when it was recognised that
there was a need for an organisation that would advance the cause of

gathnlicism. Sydney Inner West is a member of the International
roup.

One of the best forces on our side at the moment is the Serra
movement involving business people, professional people and all
who have thrown themsclves wholcheartedly into the program of
prayers, education and encouragement indispensable to the sense of
religious vocations and to the effectivness in producing future
priests.

The Serra movement, ostensibly a luncheon club, has become the
best known lay organisation for fostereing vocations.

We are indeed fortunate to have our Mass and meeting venue here at
St. Martha's. Our Parish Priest, Father Paul Ryan, is Club Chaplain.
We have a Mass at 6.30.p.m. on the Second and Fourth Wednesday
of each month. A modest meal follows and on most occasions we
have a guest speaker.

We believe that our Club offers an opportunity for Catholics to be
actively involved in fostering, nurturing, sustaining and supporting
religious and lay vocations.

We would like to take this opportunity to ask men and women to
become active members of our Club. Pleasc pray for vocations.

STRATHFIELD-HOMEBUSH MINISTERS ASSOCIATION
(S.HMA.)

S.H.M.A. is an ecumenical group of Ministers in the
Strathfield/Homebush area. At present there are representatives
from Catholic, Anglican, Baptist, Uniting Church and Presbyterian
denominations. The association has been active at least from March,
1964, but the composition of its members and the works undertaken
have changed over the years. In March, 1965, we read for example,
that it was moved that "The Ministers Fraternal write to the
Strathfield Council expressing (their) appreciation for the Council's
endeavour to prevent a T.A.B. office opening in Strathfield". These
days we are concerned about other things.

In the last twelve to eighteen months, the association has arranged
for speakers, each term, to address the students at Strathfield High
School; to be present at Naturalization ceremonies; and to deliver a
Christian message at Carols by Candlelight in the Strathfield Park.

During the world week of prayer each year an ecumenical service is
arranged at one of the Churches. During the week before Pentecost
ecumenical lay groups are formed to study and discuss Scripture on
a daily basis. Another initiative is to have Taize evenings two or
three times a year, to which the youth as well as older people are
invited. '

During our recent ecumenical service we pledged ourselves:
. to maintain and strengthen the work we have begun
together in the different places
. to support the work of the S.H.M.A in its various
undertakings
. to pray for the different denominations in our area
. to work with them whenever possible.

Though our undertakings would be described as modest, the
discussions and deliberations at meetings, as well as our work
together, have brought a better understanding and acceptance of one
another’s beliefs and practices.
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PLAYGROUP

We have a wonderful playgroup in our parish which meets eve
sccond Wednesday from 10-12noon in the homes of *ﬂ.rt}lujzxtcw:rsr;,F
The meetings of playgroup are announced in the Bulletin on the

previous Sunday. Everyone is welcome. There is no need to phone,
Just turn up.

We do not have set activities for the children. The group aims at
providing a forum for the mums and caregivers. It is so encouraging
sharing experiences and finding you are not the only one who has
challenges with your children.

We all try to bring a plate of biscuits, fruit or something simple. If it
has been a busy morning leading up to playgroup, do not c'.rc]:z worTy
with that.The main point is there is no pressure on anyone. If you
can make it, great, otherwise, no worries.

It is great when new people come along, especially new parishioners
who do not know many locals. We feel we can be of service and
help out with school phone numbers, information on pre-schools,
etc. It is good for the children to make some friends too and when

they St;:!‘l pre=school or kindergarten they have some playmates

Each Chﬁsnnqs for three years now we have had a function just for
the parents: either we go out to a restaurant or to someone’s home.
We also have a playgroup table for the parish dinner, and sometimes
we are responsible for morning tea stalls at the Church.

We have all found it a great support group as well. For example,
when you have sickness in the family you know you have friends
who will help out.

Not everyone hosts playgroup in their home. That is fine.
Sometimes we even meet in the park, or have a sausage sizzle. We
are open to suggestions.

Do come along. We always welcome a new face.
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PARISH DINNER

Since 1989 we have held a Parish Dinner in Santa Sabina
Auditorium as part of the celebrations of the feast of St. Martha on
29th July, and each has been an outstanding success.

An appeal is made for fifty ladies, each to act as hostess for a table
of ten guests personally invited by them; not necessarily their
closest friends but people living close by whom they may not know
very well. This method is adopted in an attempt to develop a closer
community of caring people in the parish. The response has always
been magnificent with over 500 people electing to attend. The
Santa Sabina hall is made to look beautiful with the simple table
decorations supplied by each hostess. The ts are made welcome
and the atmosphere is alive with friendship and goodwill. The men
play their part by assisting with the arrangement of tables on
Saturday morning and organising the serving of drinks during
dinner.

Omne of the highlights of these celebrations is the entertainment
supplied by some of our talented young parishioners. The huge
success of the dinners can be attributed to the enthusiasm of the
large number of people who are personally involved in their
organisation.







TENNIS CLUB

The Club was formed in February, 1924. The courts were then
m*md by the Fleming family and were subsequently bequeathed to

The Club currently has a strong membership of sixty players, the
majority of whom are parishioners of St. Martha's. It competes in
the competition conducted by N.S.W. Catholic Lawn Tennis
Association and over the past couple of years has been most
successful in team effort.

Tennis Tournaments are held regularly on Public Holidays followed
by the popular Sausage Sizzle. The Club is joining a midweek
group playing on Wednesdays and is secking new members.

Tennis is increasing in popularity, as is the Club, which is a great
asset in the parish. With the decline in Sydney of the number of
parish tennis clubs the parishioners of St. Martha's are indebted to
Mr. Fleming and his family for their generosity and foresight,
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CONTACTS

Altar Servers
Altar Society
Antioch

Aust. Catholic Women

Catechists
Children's Liturgy

Evenings for Engaged
Loreto Nursing Home

Marriage Encounter

Ministers of the
Eucharist

Music Liturgy

Parish Bus

Parish Finance
Committee

Parish Dinner
Pastoral Council

PIEFFIG'IP

Reading Ministry

Right to Life

Serra Club

St. Martha's School

St. Vincent de Paul
Society

Tennis Club

Hettie Biasotto : 642 3311

Win Burrell : 76 6126

Judy & John Malone : 764 4228
Bev & Denham Cathro : 764 1614
Anne Burton : 76 8630

Maureen Holmes : 76 6355
Patricia King : 763 1160

Geoff & Cathy O'Brien : 764 1626
Matron Crilly : 764 3222

Annette & Rod Cooper : 76 7200

Morna Marturia : 642 1211

Di Turtle : 76 6052

Tom Cabhill : 76 7906

Fr. Ryan, John Cullen, Gerry
Gleeson, Harold Lancaster,
Les Torok

Frances Gleeson : 642 8849
Fr. Ryan, Fr. Foley, Sr. Delma,

Sr. Julianna, Vince Coorey (Chairman),

Maureen Guilfoyle, Geoff O'Brien,
Thelma O'Brien, Gil Vella,

Don Spicer.

Meg Thomas : 747 6087

Don Spicer : 76 6058

Kevin Quinlan : 642 2923

Terry Shanahan : 764 1727

Sr. Julianna : 764 1184

Bob Freeman : 764 4503
Mary & Gerald Dagg : 76 8003
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MASS TIMES:
Sunday: Vigil = 6.00.p.m. (Sat)
8.00.a.m., 10.00.a.m., 11.15.am. &
6.00.p.m
Monday: 6.45.a.m.
Tuesday: 9.15. am. & 7.30.p.m.

Wednesday:  6.45.a.m.
(2nd & 4th Wed, 6.30p.m. Serra Mass)

Thursday: 6.45.a.m.
Friday: 6.45.a.m. & 9.15.a.m.
Saturday: 9.00.a.m.

PUBLIC HOLIDAYS 9.00.a.m.

RECONCILIATION.
Saturdays: - After 9.00.a.m. Mass
- 4.00-5.30.p.m.

BAPTISMS:
Each Sunday at 12.15.p.m.

Baptism Preparation is held on the first Wednesday of each
month at 7.30.p.m in the presbytery.

CONTENTS

Introduction

Some Statistics

Parish Map ;

History of St. Martha's
Sacramental Life of Parish
- Baptism

Confirmation

Eucharist
Reconciliation
Marriage

Anointing of the Sick
Parish 2000

Pastoral Council

Parish Finance Committee
Ministers of the Eucharist
Reading Ministry

Music Liturgy

Children's Special Liturgy
Altar Servers

Altar Society

St. Martha's School
Catechist Group

St. Vincent de Paul Society

Our Lady of Loreto Nursing Home

St. Mary's Villa

Care Group

Evenings for Engaged
Antioch e
Parish Bus

Serra Inner West Club
Ecumenical Outreach
Playgroup

Parish Dinner

Tennis Club

Contacts
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BAustralia 2000,

23rd May, 1991.

My dear people of St. Martha's,

) The 75th Anniversary of St. Martha’s Parish is a significant mile-stone in its
history. It will give parishioners the opportunity and the stimulus to reflect on the
years that are past, and on the priests, religious, and laity who have contributed so
much to the parish d that time. Certain individuals, no doubt, will claim
special remembrance and gratitude.

. The story of St. Martha's is rich in achievemnent, both spiritual and material.
It is a story of faith, courage and generosity, and represents a heritage that the
ers of to-day will treasure and seek to pass on undiminished - even
enhanced - to future generations,
An Anniversary such as this is a time for all without exception to renew their
commitment and re-establish the ideals that are rooted in their Baptism. It is an
occasion for great rejoicing and celebration.

Above all, it is a time for thanking God for the blessings that He has
bestowed in such great abundance on St. Martha's.

I warmly congratulate all members of the St. Martha’s Community and pray
that God will continue to walk with them through the years to come.

Yours sincerely in Christ,

%&W 1

ARCHBISHOF OF SYDNEY.

INTRODUCTION

This booklet commemorates the 75th Anniversary of St. Martha's
Parish and attempts to show where we, as a parish, presently stand
on our Faith-Journey.

To communicate all that happens in any parish is no easy task. We
may get some insight by dwelling on the history of a parish and on
the various groups that function there. The vital ingredient, of
course, is the element of Faith, as all groups and parish activities
should have, as their main aim, the spiritual and pastoral
development of the people of the parish.

Naturally, this booklet does not say everything about our parish life,
but the committee hopes that it gives an overview and that it might
encourage more involvement in the various pastoral activities in the
parish.

I am very grateful to the Handbook Committee, namely Sr. Delma,
Rod Cooper, Br. McGlade and Don Spicer for their time and effort
and to all who contributed photos and material.

.««;ﬁ...,c.aa_aémﬂx.

Fr. Paul Ryan
Parish Priest







SOME STATISTICS

According to the 1986 Commonwealth Census, 3615 people named
themselves as Catholics and living within the boundaries of the
parish. In the Municipality the percentage of Catholics is 36.9%,
which is an extraordinarily high figure given that Catholics are 28%
of the general population. When we consider too that when
Strathfield was first established, Catholics constituted 14% of the
local population.

The attendance at Sunday Masses at St. Martha's is about 1500, This
is excluding Christmas and Easter and is arrived at by a head count
on two consecutive Sundays. This figure, too, is significant given
that the same Census showed that 27% of Catholics go regularly to

Church. (The Bureau's definition of "regular” is at least once per
month).

In 1990 in the parish there were 102 baptisms, 30 funerals and 69
weddings. Of the weddings involving parishioners 35 of these were
in St. Martha's Church or in one of the local school chapels.

There are 13 Nursing Homes in the parish as well as The Marian

Court and Villa complex under the auspices of the Catholic
Women's League. (Father Paul)

Father Greg Foley

MAP OF THE PARISH

PAAIEHM OF STRATHFIELD







THE PARISH OF ST. MARTHA'S STRATHFIELD
ITS STORY

Settlement along the Parramatta Road arose during the nineteenth
century, and Concord became a centre for Catholic settlers. A
chapel was built about 1845, and a parish with a resident priest, Fr.
Callaghan McCarthy, declared in 1870. Where Strathfield now
stands was part of the Liberty Plains. A railway station was built on
the Sydney-Parramatta line in 1877. Grand houses on large blocks
of land rose around Redmyre Road, some still standing today. The
district was decidedly Anglo-Saxon, Catholics in 1891 being 13.7%
of its population.

Strathfield was part of the parish of Concord, and Catholics went to
Mass at St. Mary's on Parramatta Road. When the Dominican Nuns
came to Santa Sabina in 1894, there was some relief as Mass was
available at Rosary Lodge. But the people were anxious to have
their own church, and it was Fr. Peter Byme, parish priest at
Concord and subsequently the first at Strathfield, who built the first
St. Martha's. When the Railway Estate was broken up in 1896,
Cardinal Moran had bought some of the first blocks sold, and they
became today's parish complex. The foundation stone, still easily
seen, was laid in 1904 by Cardinal Moran, and six months later he
returned for the ceremony of blessing and opening. Site and
building had cost 2,250 pounds.

Tradition has it that because there were a number of Irish girls in
service in the grand houses of the district, it was given the name of
St. Martha who served the Lord when he came to visit. It is the only
church in Australia with that title. At that time there were about a
dozen Catholic families in Strathfield, and the church was built
largely by the people of Concord.

St. Martha's was served from Concord till 1916 when it was made a
parish, and Fr. Byme came from Concord to take up permanent
residence in the newly built presbytery which was blessed by
Archbishop (later Cardinal) Ceretti the Apostolic Delegate in
December, 1916. He had been eighteen years at St. Mary's, was a

fellow of St. John's College University of Sydney, a consultor in the
archdiocese and from his years at Cooma sometimes known as the
Man from Snowy River. He died in 1918 at the age of sixty four.

Growth in Strathfield rendered the first Church (today the parish
hall) too small, and the present building was erected in 1924 by Fr.
Pat Kerwick, successor to Fr. Byme, and a grand Irish priest. It was
erected as a memorial to the first pastor of the parish. The builder
was Mr. Dan O'Curry and the architect Mr. S. Barlow. The
foundation stone visible on the right side of the portico was laid by
Archbishop Kelly in December 1923. It was intended to have spires
but they were reduced to the existing turrets. An innovation at that
time was the natural brick walls of the interior when in almost all
churches they were plaster—rendered. A feature of the church is the
beautiful mosaic Stations of the Cross high on the walls. They were
a gift from Miss Nellie O'Brien who died in 1927.

Fr. Kerwick was found to have died in his sleep during the night
when one Sunday morming in November 1939 he did not appear for
the early Mass. His last baptism the previous Sunday had been that
of Michael McGloin, today parish priest at Springwood. Father
James Freeman, to become Cardinal Freeman fifty years later,
served in the parish 1933-5.

Fr. John Martin, a small elderly man, became parish priest in 1940.
Amongst others, he was assisted by Fr. Denis O'Rourke who as a
layman had been a devoted member of the St. Vincent de Paul
Society in Balmain and continued his close association with it after
ordination. Fr. John Power, presently parish priest at Pagewood,
came as a curate in 1943.

About this time there came a direction from the Apostolic Delegate
that parish churches should have a baldachino. So in the sanctuary
around the altar there appeared four tall blond wooden pillars
carrying a canopy, sign of Christ's kingship or maybe symbol of the
cloud above the tabemacle in the Jewish temple. It could not be said
to have been popular with the parishioners.

There was some confusion when Fr. Martin died in 1948 as it
became known that his successor was Fr. Power and many thought it






was Fr. John who was well-liked in the parish. But it was his elder
brother, Fr. Bill Power who had studied for the priesthood in Rome
in the twenties with Cardinal Gilroy. Mons. John Leonard, the late
parish priest at Summer Hill, was assistant priest as well as being
chaplain to the very active Catholic Youth Organisation of the
fifties. Father Power did not like the baldachino and had it removed.

Fr. Power became seriously ill in 1962 and there came to the parish
Fr. Vincent Marley to be assistant priest. He took over as
administrator when Fr. Power was hospitalised at Lewisham for the
last twelve months of his life.

Then (1967) there came to St. Martha's as pastor Fr. Dermot
O'Rourke who had arrived in Australia straight after his ordination
in 1934. Today he is still with us as Pastor Emeritus. Following an
instruction from Cardinal Gilroy that church sanctuarics were to be
redesigned in accordance with liturgical thought that the celebrant
should face the people at Mass, he had a fine new sandstone altar
built by Mr. Bill Watson, stonemason from Homebush. A smaller
altar higher up was built for the tabernacle and the whole sanctuary
panelled in sandstone. Around and above embossed in bronze are
the words of Jesus: "I am the Way, the Truth and the Life." There
was an exchange made between the tabernacles on the main altar
and the Lady Chapel altar so that the finer of the two occupied the
position of greater importance.

The coming of Fr. Geoff Davey was like a whirlwind at St. Martha's.
He had been a civil engineer and on the death of his wife, his
children now being grown up (one a nun), he decided to become a
priest. He did not leave his professional skills behind when he came
to Strathfield in 1971. The parish is indebted to him for the spacious
foyer and the portico that grace the entrance to the church. He had
all the pews refurbished, lino laid throughout, lighting and sound
greatly improved, garages constructed and a mezzanine floor built in
the hall so that school classes could be conducted upstairs. The
parish had never experienced such a transformation in building and
he poured a similar zeal into his work for schools in the Catholic
Education Office. But he died after only four years in February
1975 to the great sorrow of the parish. No wonder he was called
Davey the Builder!
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Fr. Brian Titmus came to be administrator of the parish from 1977 to
1988. On Anzac Day he would appear in his khaki military dress,
being a chaplain to the forces. Following his transfer to Balmain as
pastor, Fr. Paul Ryan, present parish priest arrived. After ordination
in 1958 he studied in Rome to take out his doctorate in philosophy,
and in 1963 was assigned to the seminaries at Springwood and
Manly where he lectured and was responsible for formation of
students. Before coming to St. Martha's in 1988, he had been
assistant priest at Eastwood from 1981.

Fr. Terry Brady was a well-loved young priest who served here
1987-90 and devoted himself particularly to the youth of the parish.
Today his place is taken by Fr. Greg Foley, ex St. Patrick's College
1967-75, who worked as a surveyor before his seminary studies and
ordination 1987. His grandfather, Mr. Denis Foley, was active in
the twenties for the building of the new church in 1924. What a
grand procession of men this has been following in the order of
Melchizedek who offered to the Lord bread and wine.

A survey taken in 1916 showed that the percentage of Catholics in
the municipality (14%) had hardly changed over the previous 25
years; it was still very Anglo-Saxon. But the survey of 1986
showed it to have risen to 35%. It is said that the presence of three
Catholic schools has been an attracting influence. The parish
population is estimated at 3,615 of whom 1,500 (40%) would be
regular Mass—goers. During 1990 there were 102 baptisms in the
church and 69 weddings. While not heavily multinational, there are
Lebanese, Chinese, Croatian, Yugoslav, Hungarian, Irish,
Argentinian, Italian, Chilean, French and Portuguese with us. A
Pentecostal mix!

Br. J.LA. McGlade







THE SACRAMENTAL LIFE OF THE PARISH.

People have always given the high points of their existence a festal
or significant shape: at birth, at attaining one's majority, getting
married or at death. The sacraments too are ritual ways of
celebrating our existence. Key points are given significant forms
where the sacraments give us the new life of grace and bring us
redemption because Christ the Redeemer comes to us. This is most
obviously so in the Eucharist.

When a baby or older person is received into the Church then there
is Baptism in Christ. The sacrament of Confirmation confirms what
has been done in Baptism and gives the Spirit of Christ. When a
man and woman commit themselves to each other in Christian
marriage their consent is a sign of Christ's presence. Nowhere has
the Lord left us without a sign of His life, not even when we fall and
sin since He is there for us in the sacrament of Reconciliation. And
in those critical moments when we are gravely ill He is with us in
the sacrament of the Sick.

The sacramental life of the Church is not a purely individual contact
with the Lord. The contact comes about because through Baptism
we are taken into the life of the Church. Without distinction of
nationality, income, intelligence or anything else we are adopted by
God into that community which is the Church.

In order to emphasize the role of the parents and the parish
community in the whole life of sacramental grace we are trying at
St. Martha's to involve the community and so, for the early
sacraments we have parish—based programmes where the parents
take an active role in the preparation of their children.These
programmes involve small groups meeting in homes where the
parents act as facilitators.

Thus we have Baptismal Preparation evenings where the parents of
the infants come together. Similarly for the other sacraments of
Initiation [Confirmation and First Communion]. We have
Community Rites of Reconciliation. The Sacrament of the sick is
given regularly at a Healing Mass. [Often of course the sick cannot
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casily come to these so the Church in the form of the priests,
pastoral sister and lay people go to them in their homes, nursing
homes or hospitals).

In the Baptism ceremony the community aspect is stressed along
with the role of the parents in the case of infant baptism. The Ritual
reminds the parents that they are "the first and best teachers of their
children in the ways of faith".

Difficulties arise when the parents rarely participate in the Mass and
have little interest in the faith. The new Rite of Baptism then says
that the parish priest may defer the baptism.

On the first Wednesday of the month at 7.30.p.m. parents are invited
to attend a Baptism Preparation evening.

Times for Baptism: cach Sunday at 12.15p.m. because the Ritual
states that "If possible, Baptism should take place on Sunday, the
day on which the Church celebrates the Paschal mystery".

CONFIRMATION.
This is for children from St. Martha's parish irrespective of the
school they attend. The Archbishop consults with us about the date.

There is a six—week preparation programme organized by the parish
staff, the religious co—ordinators from the schools and the parents.

EUCHARIST.

The Eucharist is the source and summit of the whole life of the
Church's worship and of each Christian's life.

Every other Sacrament, indeed every other ministry of the
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Church, is linked with the Eucharist and is directed towards
it....for the Eucharist contains the entire spiritual good of the
Church, namely Christ Himself. [The Decree on the Life and
Ministry of Priests. Vatican Council).

Parishioners therefore are encouraged to avail themselves of this
Sacrament as often as possible to nourish the life of grace.

RECONCILIATION

Until the Second Vatican Council the emphasis in this Sacrament
was on the private aspect of Penance or Confession.

Whether we realize it or not we are deeply bound up with each other
as Christians and in the Church today there is a greater concern for
the social and community aspect of sin and, as a consequence, of
this sacrament. This concept underlies the various forms of the new
Rite of Reconciliation.

The first form of the Rite resembles the former Rite of Penance in
which the individual confesses privately to the priest and receives a
penance and then absolution. In the second form of the Rite the
community assembles and in an atmosphere of prayer and humility
acknowledges its failures and sins. There is a reflection on God's
mercy. Private confession of sin follows; then there is a community
thanksgiving of God's loving mercy and pardon. The second Rite of
Reconciliation is offered especially at the high points of the Church's
life, namely Easter and Christmas.

14
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MARRIAGE

. One party will normally be a member of the parish
community.

. At least six months' notice of the intended marriage should
be given.

. The priest is the official witness both for the Church and
for the State. Hence certain documents are required
especially birth certificates and baptismal certificates. The
latter must not be more than six months old.

. Couples are encouraged to attend recognized pre-marriage
courses, for example Evenings for the Engaged [frequently
run in the parish itself] and Centrecare Courses. The priests
can supply further details.

Given the importance of this Sacrament the priests also deal with the
couples over several sessions. Hence the need for the early
notification of the intended marriage.

ANOINTING OF THE SICK

Up till recently there was a tendency to delay calling the priest until
the sick person was at the point of death. Unfortunately this could
lead to a superstitious use of the sacrament and thus deprive the sick
person of the grace needed to cope with the illness. The Church
wisely calls it the Sacrament of the Sick. At St.Martha's it is given
at a Healing Mass three or four times per year.
Is anyone sick among you? Let him call in the priests of the
Church and they will pray over him and anoint him with oil
in the name of the Lord. This prayer made in faith will save
the sick person. (James 5.14).

It is the mind of the Church that this Sacrament be used in the case
of more than passing gravity and that it not be delayed. The priest
will certainly indicate if he thinks that the administration of the
sacrament is unnecessary or unwarranted.
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